
 
 

 
 

 
 

Presbytery of Boston Council  
Minutes 

 
October 29, 2020 
 
Attendance:  
 
Voting Attendance: Jane Wilson, Katie Cole, Ivy Turner, SuYoung Kim, Sarah Hathaway, Andy 
Parmelee, Mark Wells, Kirstin Rinehimer 
 
Non-Voting: T. J. DeMarco, Cindy Kohlmann, Andy Parmelee 
 
The council met via Zoom and convened with prayer at 7:05 PM.  
The council elected Katie Cole to serve as moderator pro tem of this meeting. The moderator 
declared that a quorum was present.  
The council approved the minutes from its last meeting on 9/22/2020. 
The moderator noted that the mediation team.  
 
 

Treasurer 
 Andy Parmelee 
 
The treasurer submitted reports located in Appendix A of these minutes.  

Trustees 
 Thatcher Freeborn 
 
Thatcher Freeborn had another commitment and was unable to attend this meeting. The 
Stated Clerk and Resource Presbyter reported that Primer Iglesia will worship at the Needham 
building this coming Sunday. The trustees and Primer Iglesia are considering a proposal for the 
Presbytery for Primer Iglesia to regularly worship in the space. More details will come in 
upcoming months.  

Resource Presbyter 
 Cindy Kohlmann 
 
Hybrid Church Webinar 
The Hybrid Church Webinar with Bruce Reyes-Chow went very well, and through it we learned 
about a local resource called Altar Live that is designed to help churches navigate the 
complexities of hybrid worship. I have a conversation this Friday with the founders of Altar Live 



and will be setting up an opportunity for church leaders to hear about what they offer and 
continue the conversation about what a hybrid church set up might look like. 
 
 
Virtual Choir Tutorial 
Tonight is the Virtual Choir Tutorial, which will be recorded and linked to the website. 
Following the tutorial, Jennifer Bastien will begin working on a mass-choir production of “Joy to 
the World!” for any church to use during the Christmas season. 
 
 
Building Stamina for Anti Racism Work 
The Rev. Denise Anderson, co-moderator of the 222nd General Assembly and Coordinator for 
Racial and Intercultural Justice for the Presbyterian Mission Agency, will be leading two 
workshops on “Building Stamina for Anti Racism Work.” She agreed to two concurrent 
Saturdays, November 7& 14, 10 am - 12 pm, in order to make these accessible for church 
members as well as leaders. Registration is open. It would be appropriate to consider making a 
donation to the Presbyterian Mission Agency in gratitude for this opportunity. I would like to 
suggest an amount of $1,500 from our Shared Mission budget item, which as of the August 
financial report has $12,500 remaining. 
 
The council voted to disburse $1,500 from the shared mission budget item to the Presbyterian 
Mission Agency in gratitude for this program.  
 
 
Matthew 25 
As of today, seven congregations in the Presbytery have signed up as Matthew 25 churches: 
Church of the Covenant, KCB, Roxbury, Sudbury, Clinton, Hartford Street, and Burlington. The 
Synod also voted to become a Matthew 25 mid council and will be focusing on issues of 
dismantling structural racism over the next two years. I know of at least one other church that is 
seriously considering taking up dismantling structural racism and also joining the Matthew 25 
vision. As part of their discernment, I am currently offering a four-week study on the Bible and 
Racial Justice to help build a Scriptural foundation for why this is work we are called to do as a 
church. We also have a dedicated tab on the website, https://www.pnne.org/Matthew-25, which 
is where different resources and calls to action will be posted. The upcoming webinars with 
Denise Anderson are part of our commitment to be a Matthew 25 mid council. 
 
Service for December 27 
I’m working with T.J. and Ben to provide one more complete worship service, this time for the 
Sunday after Christmas. My hope is to collect as many recordings of Advent and Christmas 
hymns and special music as possible from across the whole denomination, and create a public 
place where people can share and use those throughout Advent and Christmastide. It’s one way 
to help set this season apart during COVID and a way to support churches of all sizes. 
 
 
Anti Racism Policy and Training Task Force 

https://www.pnne.org/Matthew-25


Now that the Presbytery has voted to establish an Anti Racism Task Force, I’d like to make sure 
that we move forward in doing that work. I am happy to help collect names and approach people 
about serving on this task force; is there someone on Council who would like to work with me 
on this and take the lead in bringing the group together? 
 
 
Continuing Education 
I have two sessions left in my online Spanish immersion experience, and I can tell that it’s made 
a big difference. I’m conversing more easily and even not making the same mistakes quite as 
often! If the funds are available, I’m going to sign up for a “maintenance” level set of sessions to 
keep me going through the winter. 
 
I’ve also registered for two classes through the Cultural Intelligence Center, an organization 
Denise Anderson recommended when I asked about getting more training in leading anti racism 
work. The first full week of November I will be taking their CQ Certification (Level 1) course 
followed by their Cultural Intelligence Train the Trainer (Level 2) course. If I find these courses 
to be helpful, then I plan to sign up for the Unconscious Bias Train the Trainer course in 
December. 
 
 
Transitional Items 

Email: One task going forward administratively will be for someone to monitor the 
presbyter@presbyteryofboston.org email address. Various official communications and 
lots of resource emails come to this address on a regular basis. 

 
Websites: I am compiling a list of all of the websites where Boston has an account, like 
our website hosting account on DNN4Less or our Zoom account. I’ll have a list of login 
information ready to go by the end of the year. I will also work with Andy to replace any 
of my credit card information with the Presbytery’s new debit card so future fees will go 
straight to the Presbytery. 

 
 
Administration and Communication 
In conversation with Ben, he has proposed to continue as Communications Coordinator at a very 
reduced salary, reducing as well his functions to the essential ones necessary to provide 
administrative and communication support. Those essential functions would be the weekly e-
connections and other communications as necessary, maintaining the website and Facebook 
page, and monitoring emails at the Resource Presbyter address until a decision is made to fully 
eliminate the position or move forward with a different leadership model. If the Council would 
like to move forward with this conversation, T.J. and I could create a list of detailed 
expectations and a sense of appropriate salary range. 
 
 
Personal 
I am actively interviewing with two positions, one of which has invited me for an in-person visit. 
Thank you for your continued prayers as I discern where God is calling me. 

mailto:presbyter@presbyteryofboston.org


 

Budget Task Force 
 Ivy Turner 
 
The budget task force presented 2 budget scenarios located in Appendix B of these minutes. Ivy 
Turner also reported that with the spending policy that will be recommended by the Trustees, 
there may be funds available for more staffing.  
 
The budget task force also presented the responses from Presbytery Members during listening 
sessions. Those responses are located in Appendix C of these minutes.  
 
Given the feedback from the Presbytery, concerns among council members about needing 
more staff leadership, and the potential spending policy from the trustees, the council decided 
to consider a part-time missional presbyter and communications person.  
 
The council voted to ask personnel to complete the following tasks: 
 
Write job descriptions for missional presbyter and a communications person 
 
For a missional presbyter position:  

• Use other job descriptions as a starting point.  
• 1-year position 
• The position should focus on developing volunteer leaders (with programming geared 

toward this goal) 
• Pastor to pastors 
• Resource a task force that considers what’s next 

For a communications person: 
• maintain website 
• monitor Presbytery email 
• emphasis on updating the Presbytery directory and including ordained elders 
• weekly newsletter and regular social media 
• maintain mailchimp email list 

 

Stated Clerk 
 T. J. DeMarco 
 
The stated clerk reported that this month, the Council approved over email a stipend of $20 an 
hour for up to $1,000 from the Presbytery Congregational Development Fund for Jennifer 
Bastien, music director at the Clinton Presbyterian Church, for the purpose of providing a 



webinar on how to create a virtual choir and producing a mass choir recording of “Joy to the 
World.” 
 
The council reviewed the docket for the December presbytery meeting sent to the council in 
advance of the meeting.  
 
The council voted to elect Katie Cole to serve as moderator pro tem of the next Presbytery 
meeting. This power was delegated to the council by Presbytery at its last meeting.  

Committee on Ministry 
 Jane Wilson 
 
The Committee has welcomed Rev. Amy Fowler as a new member of Presbytery.  

Committee on Preparation for Ministry 
 Kristin Rinehimer 
 
One candidate is approaching the end of the process and will likely soon be certitfied ready to 
receive a call.  

Nominating Committee 
 Sarah Hathaway 
 
Completed Actions: 

• Ginny Coakley has accepted a nomination for a 1 year term on COM (class of 2021) 
• Thatcher Freeborn has accepted a nomination for a second term on Trustees as 

President  (class of 2023) 
• Andrew Parmelee has accepted a nomination for three more years as Treasurer (class of 

2023) 
• Paul Shiflett has accepted a nomination for a second term on Trustees Investment 

Subcommittee (class of 2023) 
• Ivy Turner has accepted a nomination for a second term as council Member-at-Large 

(class of 2023) 

Outstanding Actions: 

• Synod Mission & Ministries delegate (2022): vacant – had hoped it would be a YAAD, 
but PoB is not selected to send a YAAD this year 

• Deacons: Waiting for response from Martha Spear re: 2nd term as Deacon (2023); 
Christiane Dutton has asked to resign from Deacons effective end of this year, so we need 
to find another nominee to hopefully present at December meeting to complete 
Christiane’s term (2022) 

• Vice-Moderator and Moderator: vacancies, no leads 
• COM: 1 vacancy (class of 2023) 



• Nominating Committee: still only has three members (chair included), need more 
members 

• The council identified 5 individuals to ask to serve on nominating committee.  

Operating Manual 
 
T. J. DeMarco, Katie Cole, and Ivy turner agreed to begin the conversation about forming the 
operating manual for the Presbytery. 
 
The meeting adjourned with prayer at 9 pm. The next council meeting will be on November 19, 
2020.  
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Apppendix B: Budget Task Force Budget Scenarios 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 

Appendix C: Responses from Presbytery Members regarding the budget 
 
Presbytery of Boston Started Meeting  
Small Group Feedback to Budget Task Force 
Sept. 28, 2020   
 
Overall Themes: 

- cutting staff is quickest way to balance budget, but concern for how to have the leadership/vision 
needed for the presbytery;  

- questions for how communication will occur;  
- no clear 'preference' for budget options, although less enthusiastic responses for reductions in 

staff time. 

 _____________________ 
Group 13 
 
Overall most folks in the group lean toward option with 1 person leaning toward option 3. 
Churches in crisis have relied heavily on Presbytery for assistance and guidance.  Cannot image 
how churches will manage with less human resources at Pres. level 



Is there an option for some level of continuing relationship with Resource Presbyter?  Hard to 
imagine small churches being able to meet pastoral and spiritual needs of congregations during 
pandemic without guidance from Presbytery. 
Disheartening to imagine how Presbytery can be the resource churches need it to be with 
cutting two positions and cutting hours of the others 
Is there an option to find volunteers from a few churches for a few hours a month to do some 
of the admin stuff? i.e. someone really good with websites or techy issues? Query how to 
balance with small churches already struggling to find volunteers for existing roles. 
It is tempting to give real consideration to lowering the per capita.  Historically the role of 
Presbytery and what churches get for per capita from Presbytery 
 
 
 _____________________ 
Group 11 
As it turned out - my group #11 was a lonely place. I was the only participant! And as one who 
was only getting his toe wet after several years of absence from presbytery, I don't feel I can 
say much. The one thing that is clear is that when it comes to the questions of the future, and 
funding of staff positions (such as Resource Presbyter), it is vitally important for the 
presbytery to have a vision of itself and where it wants to go in order to know what kind of 
leadership can help it get there. 
 
 _____________________ 
Group 6 
The general point we came to was our conviction that without a Resource Presbyter, the 
churches of the Presbytery of Boston would lose their primary unifying factor, that Presbytery 
would do less and less and that we would end up with our individual churches generally each 
doing our own thing. 
We did not have a proposal to keep/fund a RP that we could agree on: 
I asked whether the churches could afford an increase in the per capita rate.  One person 
indicated that it was already difficult getting churches to pay their current per capita.  Has 
Presbytery asked the churches if they would be willing/able to pay an increased per capita if it 
meant keeping an RP? 
This person also noted that only a portion of the per capita goes to Presbytery, with portions 
also going to Synod and General Assembly.  Is it possible for each church to have an additional 
annual "assessment" that would only go to Presbytery to enable keeping an RP position? 
For Budget options 2 and 3, I thought it might be possible to make up for reductions from 50% 
time to 40% time or to 30% time in the Treasurer and Stated Clerk positions by looking to the 
churches for volunteers to take up small pieces of their duties.  Someone mentioned how 
difficult it was to find people right now to volunteer to be on various Presbytery committees. 
I certainly do understand that, and I don't personally have the bandwidth to serve on a 
committee.  However, I would definitely consider volunteering to take on a piece of the 
Treasurer's tasks.  That feels like a more manageable thing to do.  Plus, sometimes people are 
more willing to volunteer when it becomes a vehicle for avoiding an outcome they don't want. 
 _____________________ 



Group #  
 
[included 3 pastors,] truly lamented the thought of not having a pastor to pastors. We would 
really miss not have a Resource Presbyter. 
We raised the thought of proposing a deficit budget in order to keep someone perhaps at 50% 
of Cindy's current time. This might somehow allow us even with budget option 1, to be at 
12,000 deficit - and maybe by end of 2021, some funding may become clear (needham 
building? trustees?). 
We thought some of the paper pushing admin tasks and communication MIGHT be picked up - 
packets, website, etc - but clearly not ideal. 
We did not think the current Communications Communicator position was worth keeping. 
 
 _____________________ 
Group 14 
What can be farmed out? Some of the communications coordinator tasks: 

• Maintain website 
• Keep track of membership list 
• Put out packets 

Avoid burnout.  The same 20% of people in our church do almost everything until they burn 
out. It will be necessary for each congregation to give 10% of our talent as well as our money 
Mission coordinator in lieu of a resource presbyter? policy suggestion:  implement a formula 
over the funds.  A levy on targeted accounts to fund a mission coordinator 
 
_____________________  
Group # 
 
Fourth, KCB, and Brookline. Here are some of our thoughts: 
- at least two people were new to Presbytery and completely new to this conversation, so part 
of our discussion was just giving background (how long has this been a problem, what is per 
capita, could churches choose to give more, what is per capita in other metro areas, is it 
realistic for staff to work at anything less than 50%?) 
- we talked some about "right-sizing" and reflected back on how Presbytery has changed in the 
last 25 years- one person reflected on how he is involved in many volunteer activities and can't 
just give more (and that's something that's true of our world, he added);  
we talked about the importance of being realistic in both our money and people resources- to 
answer the final question in the first point, I shared that Council was recommending Option 1 

_____________________  
Group # 18 (maybe?)  Me, 1 RE, 1 TE and 1 Retired TE  
1. Not sure how we can survive without the communications coordinator/resource presbytery  
2. Could the communications coordinator position be an internship position?  

a. Turnover?  



b. Okay if tasks are defined.  
c. Think through what would really be required to do it and it could be a form of service 
and attractive to a student.   

3. Was recently a part of a Presbytery without a leadership position but it felt 
incohesive.  Reliance on the Moderator.   
4. Maybe something that we have to do for one/two three years but then will improve.   
5. What about the conversations about the discussions with the PNNE and some discussions 
about a Transitional Presbyter? 
 
 _____________________ 
Group #XX Ivy 

• More concerned about losing communications coordinator position--critical need for 
communication right now, can remember having operated without resource presbyter, when 
had strong committees; see needs for weekly/monthly newsletter & website, communication 
between churches, committees sharing what happening, Council communication 
w/presbytery/churches; see opportunities to build community by staying in touch with one 
another. Continuity issue of switching who supporting communication, so volunteering might 
not be productive way to move forward 

• Not sure can ‘reassign’ tasks – particularly communications related tasks – to stated clerk or 
treasurer roles, or rely on volunteers (so difficult to find volunteers) 

• Staying curious about how we approach solutions – tinker or radically change? 

 
_____________________  
Group #10 Sarah?   
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